NUTHALL BOWLS CLUB
Minutes of the annual general meeting held on 24th October 2023 at the Temple Centre, Nuthall.
Opening and welcome from the chairman
Chairman Brian Watson welcomed everyone to the meeting, in particular those members who have joined the club in the last year. He then recited a prayer for absent friends, his brother and former club member, Frank, who passed away earlier this year, and also in remembrance of Steve Hall, from Kimberley Bowls Club, whose death we learned of shortly before the meeting.
 Members present (20)
B.Waton (chair), N.Dodd (secretary), S. Birkin (treasurer), D.Doyle, L.Birkin, G.Upton, M.Lillicrapp, A. Wilson, H. Liley, K. Broadley, G. Wigfield, P. Sidebottom, J. Griffiths, J. Bradbury, G. DeMartino, Q. Badriya, R. Ellison, D. French, G. Lee, W. Mills.
Apologies for absence (16)
G. Allen, G. Allen, A. Roebuck, L. Roebuck, G. Dickins, S. Judson, M. Watson, J. Leithead, D. Leithead, K. Doyle, S. Brant, G. Lillicrapp, J. Terry, B. Terry, G. Lambert, J. Repetto.
Minutes of the 2022 AGM
These were accepted as a true record by all at the meeting.
Review of the 2023 season
The secretary had circulated the season review by email prior to the meeting and it received favourable comments from those present. It was agreed that we enjoyed a very pleasant and reasonably successful Summer even though we occasionally pitted some of our new members against skillful and experienced bowlers from other clubs.
Green team report for 2023
Pete Sidebottom has now assumed the role of the green team co-ordinator and his report was circulated by email before the meeting. We have since been able to assess the early results of the end of season treatment and are pleased to report that the seed has generally taken well. One area of concern has been stubborn bare patches in the part of the green immediately fronting the pavilion which receives very little direct Sun. However, even here the patches are beginning to close up so we are hopeful that, by next Spring, we will see a substantial improvement in the grass cover all over the green.
It was also mentioned about the equipment we have obtained from Russel Bowls Club which has, unfortunately, had to close down. These included 4 fold up tables, 18 cushioned chairs, pushers, lane markers, jacks plus a number of sundry items – all for just £80.
Treasurer’s report and financial statement
These were circulated prior to the meeting so everyone had an opportunity to digest the contents. Sue Birkin (treasurer) added that amongst the general expenditure, listed as £822.05, was £500 on attempted repairs for the old mower, fuel for the various machinery, and a new swisher. Wayne Mills then questioned why such a substantial amount came under general expenditure but this had been largely pre-empted by Sue’s opening comments. Kevin Broadley, seconded by Pete Sidebottom then proposed a vote of thanks to Sue for her thorough keeping of the books which was fully endorsed by all those present.
Expiry of five year lease and replacement by a four year legal agreement
The following is a pre-prepared summary of the position the club finds itself in which was read out to the meeting by the secretary;
“For the last eight years the bowls area has been leased to us by Nuthall Parish Council. We have adhered to, and even exceeded, the terms that the three, and then, five year leases contained. The latest of these expired on 1st October. Leading up to this I received the following email from the council clerk.
Hello Nigel,
The Council's finance committee met yesterday and one of the items on their agenda was to review the agreements and terms which are offered to all sports clubs on the Basil Russell.
Bowls pioneered the way for clubs taking ownership of their space and having more direct input into the day to day running and at that time the Council decided a lease was the best solution to protect the Council and Club. I would like to think that it has worked well for all concerned.
Advice since has been that we ought to not have "leases" that can attract problems with Business rates and VAT reclamation but "agreements" as they are classed as part of the day to day running of the Council. So the initial change you will see (subject to Full Council approval) is that your current lease is replaced by a much shorter less complicated document that is also less onerous on trustees of the club.  It will be designed to cover all sports on Basil Russell and will bring some consistency to the process. The Committee were keen that you did not mis-interpret this as anything sinister at all as categorically this is not the case.
Significantly with the other sports taking on their new role (cricket has done for a few seasons now and football is set to follow in September this year) then we need to be seen to be treating each sport fairly and equally. 
On the face of it, the replacement of the lease with a legal agreement should not be too concerning for us. Leases, by their very nature, are full of irrelevant legal jargon and I would accept their point regarding business rates and VAT reclamation. Following on from this, the council sent us a specimen of the intended new legal agreement and invited Brian, Sue and myself to a meeting with the finance committee to discuss the implications.
The meeting took place on 7th October where it was made clear that the overriding intention of the council is that all the sports clubs, cricket, football and bowls should be treated in identical fashion with no one club receiving favourable terms not available to the others. In particular, they required us to justify why we should continue to receive the annual £1,000 grant when the other clubs did not. We attempted to do this, but I have to say we were met, from some of their committee, with a certain derision as if they had already made their minds up not to renew the grant. The upshot is that we must lodge a formal application backed up our reasons as to why we should still receive it.
Also at the meeting I reiterated an earlier request that we come to an agreement for a short extension of the park closing time of no more than thirty minutes (although in reality we would probably need less than fifteen) for a maximum of six times a year. Those that were present may recall that we did exceed their strict park closing time, by less than fifteen minutes, on two occasions last year leading to altercations with the park keeper on duty who duly reported us to the clerk who, in turn, issued me with a letter reprimanding us. A decision, on what we consider to be a very reasonable request, will be made at the next full council meeting.
Anyway, the main purpose of their inviting us to meet them was to emphasise their assertion that all the three clubs operate in a similar fashion despite our protestations that bowls, in our self-contained corner of the park is totally different entity to the football and cricket clubs.
One worrying clause in the universal, four year, agreement is that all three clubs must lodge a £500 bond against any pitch, changing room and equipment damage. So, it would appear they expect a similar bond off us when, not only do we not use the council’s pitches, equipment and main changing room, we have, at our own expense, refurbished the bowls pavilion with new toilet suites, vanity units, sink unit and work tops as well as fully repainting the whole interior. 
After less than half an hour we were ushered out of the meeting as the committee had another appointment. We were somewhat offended at this as we hadn’t said all we wanted to say.
A full council meeting was held last Thursday and the following day I received what they said is a final sports club agreement. In essence, this contains generally the same terms as the earlier draft except that it now incorporates an appendix regarding our request for occasional short extensions to the park closing time. All we want is for the keeper, by prior arrangement, to hang on for ten to fifteen minutes for a few times a year, early and late season, so we can finish a match and clear the park. However, the procedure they have come up with amounts to an enormous sledgehammer to crack a tiny walnut and would be laughable if it wasn’t so absurd and impractical.
The three of us met this morning to go through the, so called, final agreement item by item and set out which of these we accept, which ones we consider should not apply to bowls, and which ones are totally unacceptable to us. Over the next couple of weeks we’ll formulate our response which will either be by letter or a face to face meeting with the council’s representatives. Also, of course we will be setting out our reasons as to why we should continue to receive an annual grant.”
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
We therefore have several obstacles to overcome, not least how to make up the shortfall if we do not receive a grant, and we must resist having to, effectively, give the parish council £500 by the payment of a bond. In addition, if we can’t come to an arrangement with the parish council, who say they try to be accommodating and flexible, over the park closing time, then we will have to consider requesting the two bowls associations, in which we participate, not to give us any evening home games before the middle of May and after the middle of August. We could also ask visiting teams if they would be prepared to start earlier but, understandably, they may be reluctant to agree to this due to, possibly, travelling a considerable distance at a busy time of day on the roads, or their team containing workers who are unable to get away before a certain time.
Election of Officers
The following were all re-elected unopposed, proposed by K.Broadley and seconded by P.Sidebottom;
President – Geoff Lillicrapp
Chairman – Brian Watson
Secretary – Nigel Dodd
Fixture secretary – Nigel Dodd
Treasurer – Sue Birkin
Formation of a management committee and election of committee members
The revised Constitution ( see further down the agenda) includes a clause that we should set up a committee to make decisions, on behalf of the club, regarding major purchases and negotiations with other bodies such as the parish council. This was originally going to comprise the three officers plus two other members. However, four members expressed a desire to be on the committee so, rather than have an election, the meeting agreed that they should all be invited to join. The Constitution would accordingly be amended so as not to specify the number of members who could sit on the management committee which will now comprise of B.Watson, N.Dodd, S. Birkin, P. Sidebottom, W. Mills, G .Dickins and K. Broadley.

Appointment of a health and safety committee
It is likely requirement that we will need to have one, or more, members responsible for overseeing health and safety issues. Brian asked if there was anyone present who held any qualifications in that regard to which Kevin Broadley responded that he had. Rather than appoint a committee, however, Kevin agreed that he would act as the club’s health and safety representative.
Approval of the updated/revised constitution
The club’s constitution had recently been revised to accord with our current operating procedures and to formalise the setting up of a management committee. Subject the slight amendment referred to above, the constitution was duly approved by the meeting. Proposed by W. Mills and seconded by A. Wilson.
Leagues and Competitions for 2024
Whilst we were able to field a team for all our 96 games this year there was the odd occasion that frantic requests over our Whatsapp group were required to ensure that we did not turn up with player(s) short. To accommodate all the games, the season started much earlier than previously with us having five competitive games on the fixture list before the end of April. It may be somewhat a relief then that, from what we know so far, that there will not be quite such a hectic schedule in 2024 although less games means less revenue in match fees for the club.
A few weeks ago we received an email from the Nottinghamshire Federation appealing for volunteers to join their committee. Pete Sidebottom expressed an interest in taking on such a role and attended his first meeting on the morning of our AGM. He was thus able to provide us with an insight as to how the leagues will be set up for next season. (These have since been confirmed following receipt of the Federation AGM agenda).
Saturday 4 x 3 league – 8 clubs (down from 10 in 2023)
Midweek 3 x 3 league division 1 – 8 clubs (no change from 2023)
Midweek 4 x 2 league – 7 clubs (down from 8 last season)
Afternoon 2 x 3 league – 9 clubs (down from 10 last season)
We will not know until January if there are any changes to the Ashfield 4 x 2 league in the offing. However, as it stands, we have 8 fewer fixtures next season although there is scope for us to join another 2 x 3 league in the Ashfield Association. Also, there was no shortage of clubs offering us friendly matches so that is another option should we want to bulk up our fixture list.
Christmas meal
For the third year running, we will be holding our Christmas meal at Millers Barn, this year it has been arranged for Friday 8th December, you will be advised on the time in due course. Sue brought along some festive menus for members to take away, these are also available to view on the restaurant’s website through this link https://www.beefeater.co.uk/en-gb/christmas-festive-menu . The prices are £18.95 for two courses and £21.95 for three courses
An email detailing the arrangements will be issued to all members shortly but should you wish to get your orders in early then email Sue lawrence.birkin@btinternet.com  with your choices but please refrain from ordering side dishes as these tend to, either, not arrive or, if they do, arrive at a different time to the meals they should accompany. Payment is required when you make your order, preferably by direct transfer into the club’s account. Please remember to state “Christmas Meal” in the reference.

Any other business and date of next meetings
· Brian proposed that we look into the possibility of organising a club bowls break to Spain or somewhere similar before the start of a season – maybe 2025. He is therefore asking for suggestions for any resorts that provide bowls facilities. It may be an advantage if it was also able to accommodate the demographic related needs of some club members (all inclusive liquidised meals and Complan served at happy hour)!.
· Pete mentioned that a motion will be put forward at the forthcoming Federation AGM (7th November) regarding the banning of smoking and vaping on bowls greens. It was clear that most of those present would welcome a league-wide ban as it is difficult for clubs to attempt to enforce such independently when offenders can point to the absence of anything in rules prohibiting it, plus our bowlers would still be subject to smoke or vape hazards when visiting other greens.
· The dates for the 2024 pre-season meeting and AGM were provisionally set for 16th April and 22 October respectively.
The meeting closed at 9.05.



